
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 

Minutes 
 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Health 
 

February 15, 2011 
 
The Alamance County Board of Health met at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, February 
15, 2011, in the Professional Board Room of the Human Services Center located 
at 319-B North Graham-Hopedale Road, Burlington, North Carolina. 
 
The following board members were present:  Ms. Linda Massey, Commissioner; 
Dr. Michael Blocker, Chairman; Dr. Donald Courtney, Vice-Chairman; Ms. 
Lynda Puckett; Mr. Kent Tapscott; Mr. Michael Venable and Mr. Charles 
Wilson. 
 
The following staff members were present:  Mr. Barry Bass, Mr. Carl Carroll, 
Ms. Gayle Shoffner, Ms. Christy Bradsher, Mr. Eric Nickens, Ms. Nancy Sartin, 
Ms. Bonnie Collins, Ms. Nicole Allston, Ms. Jessica Carroll, Ms. Ayo White and 
Ms. Janna Elliott. 
 
The following guests were present:  Dr. Teme Levbarg, Mr. Ira Collins, Mr. 
Thomas Montgomery and Mr. Chris Lavender. 
 
 
I. Call to Order 
  
 Dr. Michael Blocker, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm.   
 
  
II. Recognition of Retirees 

 
Mr. Barry Bass recognized Ms. Nancy Sartin for her 37 years of dedicated 
service as a Public Health Nurse at the Alamance County Health 
Department.  Ms. Sartin retired effective January 1, 2011. 
 
Mr. Bass also recognized Ms. Bonnie Collins for her five years of 
dedicated service as a Public Health Nurse at the Alamance County 
Health Department.  Ms. Collins is retiring effective March 1, 2011. 

 
 

III.  Approval of the December 21, 2010, Board of Health Minutes 
 

A motion was made by Mr. Kent Tapscott to 
approve the December 21, 2010, Board of 
Health minutes.   The motion was seconded 
by Mr. Charles Wilson and approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
 

IV. Public Comment 
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No public comments were made. 
 
 

V. NALBOH Community Guide Presentation 
 
Dr. Teme Levbarg provided a brief presentation regarding The Guide to 
Community Preventive Services, often called the Community Guide 
(CG). It is a free resource designed to help Boards of Health and Public 
Health Departments choose evidence-based programs, practices, and 
policies to improve health and prevent disease, injury and disability in 
their communities. 
 
 

VI. Administrative Reports 
 
A. Personnel Update 

Ms. Janna Elliott provided the board with the following Personnel 
Update: 
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B.  Budget Amendments/Transfers  

 
Ms. Christy Bradsher presented the Health, WIC and Dental 
amendments and transfers 13 - 17 for the 2010-2011 fiscal year for 
board approval: 
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A motion was made by Dr. Donald Courtney 
to approve the Health, WIC and Dental 
budget amendments and transfers 13 - 17 for 
FY 2010-2011.  The motion was seconded by 
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Ms. Lynda Puckett and was approved by the 
board unanimously. 

 
VII. Personal Health Update 

 
Ms. Gayle Shoffner reported the open access scheduling system is 
working well.  Patient show-rates continue to be higher than the 
previous appointment system’s rates.  The open access work group 
continues to meet and is planning a back-up system as well as comparing 
visit numbers and appointment availability.  Ms. Shoffner provided 
program break-out numbers for January 2010 (under the previous 
appointment system) and January 2011 (under open access): 
 

Program January 2010 January 2011 
Women’s Health 493 458 
STD 238 250 
Pregnancy Test 114 87 

 
Ms. Shoffner stated to date, Alamance County Health Department 
(ACHD) has given 1,185 flu vaccines in clinic, 18 vaccines at the homeless 
shelter and 363 vaccines to county employees. 
 
Ms. Shoffner discussed that due to a request from the public, ACHD will 
begin offering varicella titers to the public at a charge of $20.00 per titer.  
This is the current approved rate used in the prenatal clinic.  It is 
expected this service will mostly be requested by EMS or nursing 
students seeking immunization services.  This service will be 
implemented upon the completion of nursing standing orders. 
 
Ms. Shoffner reported that regional nurse consultants assisted the 
agency in the completion of a Patient Flow Analysis in January 2011.  
Although clinic schedules were not completely filled, reports indicate a 
capacity to serve additional patients.  The report also included 
recommendations for streamlining clerical and finance intake as well as 
clinical services.  Some recommendations have already been 
implemented and others are being reviewed for feasibility within the 
agency.  Reports also indicate that the open access system has greatly 
improved patient flow and wait times throughout the clinics. 
 

VIII. Environmental Health Committee Update 
 

Mr. Carl Carroll presented the minutes from the January 18, 2011, 
Environmental Health Committee meeting. 
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IX. Environmental Health Update 
 
Mr. Carroll was pleased to announce that the On-Site Wastewater and 
Private Drinking Water Well programs of the Alamance County Health 
Department, Environmental Health Section were found to be in 
compliance with all program requirements after the review conducted in 
January 2011. 
 
Dr. Blocker inquired about the status of Stericycle’s permit.  Mr. Carroll 
reported that it has been approved with the provision that Stericycle 
implement 2013 requirements now. 
 
Mr. Wilson inquired about a timeline for rescinding the Manufactured 
Home Park (MHP) regulations.  Mr. Carroll responded that the Planning 
Department would bring their proposed regulations before the Planning 
Board for approval, then to the Board of Commissioners for approval. 
Once it has been adopted by the Board of Commissioners, the Board of 
Health could proceed with rescinded their regulations and permits for 
new MHP permits would come from the Planning Department. 

 
 

X. Medical Director’s Report 
  
Ms. Gayle Shoffner provided the Medical Director’s report in Dr. 
Shapley-Quinn’s absence.   
 
Ms. Shoffner reported that Influenza is still going strong in 2011.  The 
H1N1 strain we learned about last year is taking the lead in flu cases in 
NC this year, although there are plenty of cases of Influenza B as well.  
The strains continue to be good matches with the vaccine. 
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Ms. Shoffner also discussed the repeat pregnancy rate in Alamance 
County as it compares to the state of North Carolina.  Repeat pregnancy 
rates are increasing slightly over the past year.  We hope to address this 
as we develop our strategic plan over the next year.  Even though the rate 



Minutes 14 February 15, 2011 

   

of repeat teen pregnancy is increasing, the absolute numbers are not:  in 
2007 there were 356 of these in AC, in 2008, there were 349, and in 
2009 there were 301. 

 
 
Dr. Blocker stated that the influenza rapid test is not 100% effective and 
this could cause a delay in treatment.   
 
Dr. Blocker also stated that he has spoken with local Obstetricians and 
Pediatricians regarding the Tdap vaccine.  A new policy will be 
implemented at ARMC to provide Tdap to mothers needing the 
vaccination after delivery. 
  
 

XI. Health Director’s Report 
 

Mr. Bass commended the Environmental Health Section for their hard 
work and positive review of programs. 
 
Mr. Bass stated that ACHD received a certificate of recognition and 
appreciation from the North Carolina Preparedness and Emergency 
Response Research Center (NCPERRC) for participation in research 
studies conducted by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 
funded by NCPERRC at UNC. 
 
Mr. Bass called members attention to the packet insert, “Dental Bytes,” a 
newsletter from the NC Oral Health Section. 
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Mr. Bass was pleased to report that the Alamance County Children’s 
Dental Health Clinic’s annual Give Kids a Smile event on February 5, 
2011, was a success.  Almost $22,000 in free care, including 300 
sealants, was given to uninsured children during this one day event.  
Twenty-nine children were adopted by local dentists to have regular care 
in their offices free of charge. 
 
Mr. Bass stated he will be in Jackson County on an accreditation site 
visit March 8 – 10, 2011.  He will also be in Tampa, Florida, with 
Commissioner Massey and other members of the SAMHSA (Substance 
Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration) grant project March 
20 – 23, 2011. 
 

 
XII. Old Business 

 
There was no old business to discuss. 
 
 

XIII. New Business 
 
A. UNC Local Boards of Health Training 

 
Mr. Bass asked board members to consider inviting the UNC Institute 
for Public Health to the April 19, 2011, Board of Health meeting for 
the purpose of conducting a Board of Health Training.  Members 
were amenable to this and were asked to complete part one of the 
training online.  Ms. Elliott will email instructions for this to all 
members. 

 
 

B. Presentation and Approval of 2010 Annual Report 
 
Mr. Eric Nickens presented the 2010 Annual Report.  He gave kudos 
to Ms. Kelley Kimrey and the entire Health Education staff for their 
hard work in preparing this report. 
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A motion was made by Dr. Donald Courtney 
to approve the 2010 Annual Report as 
presented.  The motion was seconded by Ms. 
Lynda Puckett and was approved 
unanimously by the board. 

 
 

C. 2011 – 2012 Fiscal Year Proposed Budget 
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Ms. Christy Bradsher presented the Fiscal Year 2011 – 2012 budget 
proposals for Health, Dental and WIC. 

 
Health Budget:  The Health Department budget request includes 
personal and environmental health.  Individual expenditure line 
items were reviewed in detail and the overall requested budget 
remained mostly flat decreasing by approximately 0.3%.    
Environmental Health is requesting funding to continue the career 
ladder.  There is an overall increase in projected revenue of 8.45% 
primarily due to additional funding received from the state to assist 
in the transition of Maternal Care Coordination and Child Service 
Coordination to the Pregnancy Case Management Program and the 
Care Coordination for Children (CC4C) program.    The proposed 
total budget request of $6,933,577.58 includes a request of 
approximately $4,499,847.58 in County funds. 

 
A motion was made by Mr. Michael Venable 
to approve the proposed fiscal year 2011 – 
2012 Health budget as presented.  The 
motion was seconded by Dr. Donald 
Courtney and was approved unanimously 
by the board. 

 
Dental Budget:  The Dental budget has no direct local funds involved.  
The total increase in expenditures is $11,000.  Dental is requesting to 
increase the *50% Processing Assistant III position to 100%, and a 
reclassification of the Dental Assistant Supervisor position.   The 
Dental Clinic is self-sustaining. 
 

A motion was made by Dr. Donald Courtney 
to approve the proposed fiscal year 2011 – 
2012 Dental budget as presented.  The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Lynda Puckett 
and was approved unanimously by the 
board. 

 
WIC Budget:  The WIC budget is federally funded.  Appropriated 
expenses are covered by federal funds at 100%.  The total estimated 
revenue for FY 11-12 is $829,260.   

 
A motion was made by Mr. Kent Tapscott to 
approve the proposed fiscal year 2011 – 
2012 WIC budget as presented.  The motion 
was seconded by Ms. Lynda Puckett and 
was approved unanimously by the board. 

 
 
XIV. Other 
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No other business was discussed. 

 
 

XV. Adjournment 
 
With no further action or discussion, the meeting adjourned at 8:26 p.m. 
on a motion made by Ms. Linda Massey and seconded by Ms. Lynda 
Puckett. 

 
 
ALAMANCE COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Dr. Michael Blocker, Chairman 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Mr. Joseph B. Bass, Jr., Secretary 


